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Saltfork Craftsmen 

Artist-Blacksmith Association 

Officers and Directors 
 

President: Gerald Franklin             580-467-8667 

Rt. 3 Box 239J, Duncan, Ok 73533 

franklin@myrhinomail.com 

 

Vice-President/events:   580-688-3555 

David Seigrist 

P.O. Box 163  Hollis, Ok 73550 

dseigrist2004@yahoo.com 

 

Sec-Treas. Dan Cowart  918-440-0653 

10380 N. 4010 Road 

Wann, Ok 74083 

ddcowart@gmail.com 

 

Director: Gerald Brostek  918-687-1927 

205 N. Anthony 

 Muskogee, Ok. 74403 

Gerald.brostek@sbcglobal.net 

 

Director/cones: Byron Doner  405-650-7520 

6520 Alameda, Norman Okla. 

byrondoner@earthlink.net 

 

Director/swage blocks: Bill Kendall  918-742-7836 

1756 E. 59th St Tulsa Ok. 74105 

wwkendall@aol.com 

 

Director: Don Garner   580-661-2607 

23713 E. 860. Rd  

Thomas Ok. 73669 

 

Assignments: 

 

Editor/Membership: Diana Davis                     

580-549-6824 

23966 NE Wolf Rd  Fletcher, Ok 73541 

Diana.copperrose@gmail.com 

 

Webmaster:  

Dodie O’Bryan 

Pawnee, Ok 

scout@skally.net 

    

Workshop Coordinator: 

Gerald Franklin  580-467-8667 

 

The Saltfork Craftsmen Artist-Blacksmith Asso-

ciation, a non-profit organization of amateur and profes-

sional artist and craftsmen, publishes this newsletter 

monthly. Our purposes are the sharing of knowledge, edu-

cation and to promote a more general appreciation of the 

fine craftsmanship everywhere. We are a chapter of the 

Artist-Blacksmith Association of North America. 

 Material from this newsletter may be freely cop-

ied without permission for non-profit purposes. Please 

credit the author and this publication. 

 

Visit our Saltfork Craftsmen Website: 

 www.saltforkcraftsmen.org 

Notes from the Editor: 
 As I work on the first edition of the newslet-

ter for 2012 I look back at all the changes that have 

taken place during the last 12 months. There have 

been a lot of good times and sad times this past year 

but they are all a part of life. Sometimes in our rush 

to get to the next page in life we forget to thank the 

people that got us through the last one. That is what 

I wish to do in this brief note. Each month as I put 

together the newsletter I look through emails that 

have come into my inbox. Sometimes they are one 

that I ask myself “do I really need to know this or is 

this something that someone else would like to 

know” and then there are others that I think “This is 

interesting and I need to pass this on”. I would like 

to thank everyone that sends me information for 

the newsletter. I might not use it the first time I see 

it but I try to keep it in mind and find a place for it 

in a future edition. 

 This month as you look at the calendars you 

will notice that the meeting dates are almost if not 

completely filled. That is thanks to Dan Cowart in 

the NE region, Don Garner in the NW region and 

Bill Phillips and Eddie Horton in the SE region. 

They took it upon themselves to get members to 

sign up as host in those regions. This is something 

that I can not do myself because I can’t attend all 

the meeting and it is hard to know if someone is a 

potential hosts when you cant meet with them face 

to face.  

 I also want to thank Tony Cable for his 

great job as the printer of the newsletter. He has 

saved me many hours at a copy machine and is able 

to improve its overall usefulness . And last but not 

least our Web master, Dodie O’Bryon, without 

whom you would not be able to access the archive 

of newsletters and other up to date info on the club. 

To All Thank You.   DD 
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 President’s Notes 

 

 

 
Gerald Franklin 

 

 

Hopefully everyone has had a rewarding holiday season.  It seems that as I get older, 

the so-called holiday season runs much longer than from Thanksgiving through New 

Years.  But, then, the rest of the year seems to pass by at the speed of light so I guess 

things have a way of leveling out. 

 

Mike George has reported that Jim Omey of Alva has passed away.  Jim was one of the 

founding members of Saltfork Craftsmen and served as its first president. He was an 

early kingpin in the club and we owe a lot to Jim for his efforts in getting the organiza-

tion started.  Please keep the Omey family in your thoughts and prayers. 

 

I have also received word that long time Saltfork member Jimmie Crenshaw of Yale, 

OK passed away on Dec 17th.  Several of you were able to visit with Jimmie at Gerald 

Brostek’s meeting the week before he passed.  We will miss Jimmie.  Please keep the 

Crenshaw family in your thoughts and prayers. 

 

We need some candidates for the Board of Directors election that will take place this 

spring.  It is always surprising to me how many tasks and decisions that are involved in 

making Saltfork run. We need your help so please consider serving on the board.  I 

know that we are all busy people and we have other things going on but we can find 

time to take care of those things that are important to us.  Contact Dan Cowart to get 

your name on the ballot that will come out in the March newsletter. 

 

As the workshop coordinator, I will be putting together a schedule of workshops for 

2012. Look for that info in future newsletters and on the website. 

 

I went to a couple of good meetings in December: one at Gerald Brostek’s shop in Mus-

kogee and one at Ricky Vardell’s shop in Temple.  Both were well attended and, as al-

ways, I managed to learn something at each one. 

 

Speaking of meetings, contact Diana Davis to get scheduled host a meeting in 2012 and 

plan on attending as many of our regional meetings as you can.  These meetings are 

where most of our individual teaching and learning takes place. 
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Meeting dates 
January 21, 2012 
Host: Byron Doner  

Phone #   

Trade item: heart candleholder 

 

February 18, 2012 
Host:   Gerald Franklin 

Phone #: 580-252-6002 

Trade item: feather 

 

March 17, 2012 
Host: Bob McKelvin 

Phone #  

Trade Item: three tined pitchfork 

Lunch: provided 

 

April , 2012  (ANNUAL PICNIC) 
Host: Byron Doner 

Norman, Ok. 

 

May 19, 2012 
Host: Linda Morefield 

Phone #  

Trade item:  

   

June 16, 2012 
Host:  

Trade items  

Lunch:  

 

July 21, 2012 
Host:  

Phone #  

Trade item:   

 
August 18, 2012 
Host:   

Phone #  

Trade item:   

 

Sept. 15, 2012 
Host:   

Phone #:  

Trade item:  

 

October 20-21, 2012 

SCABA Conf. Perry, Okla. 

 

November 17, 2012 
Host:   Bill and Diana Davis 

Phone #:   580-549-6824 

Trade item:  

 

December 15  2012 
Host:  

Trade item;  

Phone:  

  

 The December meeting for the S/C region was 

hosted by Ricky Vardell and his wife at  their unique 

home in Temple. Ricky and his wife has done what 

many of us probably thought about when we were a 

lot younger. Buy an old building and remodel it into a 

home. Ricky didn’t just by one building in down town 

Temple, be bought several. Ricky and his wife have 

spent a lot of years turning them in to their own piece 

of heaven. They still have a lot of building to do but 

what they have done so far is extremely nice. 

 The day for the meeting started out a bit breezy 

but by noon was warming up nicely for December in 

Oklahoma. We had members drive in from different 

parts of Texas. We had a nice turnout for a Dec. meet-

ing.  

 Ricky had a forge going in his shop and Gerald 

brought his propane forge and got it going also. Ge-

rald was working on saw-toothed trammel hooks and 

had a good crowd around as he explained what he was 

doing and why. We did have some excitement when 

he left his propane lighter too close to the forge and it 

melted. Image that.  Bill was at the other forge that he 

was sharing with another member. They were showing 

how to make the rain deer shoes. Bill had made some 

decorative punches to create stars and a Santa “touch 

mark” on them.  

 The trade item was something “Christmas-ie” 

and we had a nice assortment.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ricky’s wife and daughter prepared a nice meal for a 

cool winter day. We had stew and cornbread and lots 

of deserts. Everyone appeared to have a nice time and 

we hope Ricky and his wife will invite us back again. 

 

The January meeting is being hosted by Byron Doner 

at this home in Norman. He has chosen a heart and 

candle holder combination as the trade items. Lunch 

will be provided so bring a side dish. Look for direc-

tions on the “map page” in the back of the newsletter. 

South Central Regional page 
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Meeting dates: 
 January 14, 2012 
Host:  Bill Kendall  

Phone # 918-742-7836 

Trade item: ladle 

Lunch: provided, (possibly chili), bring a side/desert 

 February 11, 2012 
Host: Gary Gloden 

Phone#  918-321-5015 

Trade item.   leaf 

Lunch: provided, bring a side dish or dessert 

 March 10, 2012 
Host: Dan Cowart 

Phone: 918-440-0653  

Trade items: spoon, fork or knife 

Lunch: provided, bring a side dish 

 April 14,  2012 
Host: Omar Reed at Fort Gibson 

Phone: 918-478-4088  

Trade items: cooking item 

Lunch: provided, bring a side dish 

  May 12,  2012 
Host: Ed. McCormick  

Phone #: 918-733-9844 

Trade item; something made from horseshoe 

Lunch: provided, bring a side dish 

 June 9, 2012 
Host:  

Phone # 

Trade item: 

Lunch:  

 July 14, 2012 
Host:   

Phone # 

 Trade item; 

Lunch: 

 August 11, 2012 
Host:  

Phone#  

Trade item   

Lunch:  

 Sept. 8, 2012 
Host:  

Phone #  

Trade item: 

Lunch: 

October 20-21 2012 

   State conference 
November 10, 2012 
Host:   

Phone #  

Trade item:  

Lunch: 

December 8, 2012 
Host: Phone #  

Trade item:  

Lunch: 

 

 It was a frosty morning and the mercury read 

22 degrees. In Muskogee there was heavy frost on the 

roof tops, frost on the ground and frost on the anvil 

that I had set-up outside. I built a fire in the wood 

stove of the shop and as I started a pot of coffee, won-

dered, how many might show for the meeting? But a 

heavy frost did not keep many away. They started ar-

riving in bunches. 16 showed. These Saltfork Crafts-

men are a tough bunch. Some came from far away 

places like Wann, Yale, and even Duncan. 

 I got the coal forge fired up and Nathan Avers 

fired up the gas forge outside. He began forging a 

touch mark to mark his “crooked nail”. I got 8 more 

nails brought or forged on site to add to the nail board. 

Richard Dyer picked up a piece of 1 1/2 round bar and 

began forging a giant carpet tack. He recruited Gary 

Gloden and Bill Kendall to be his assistants. He asked 

if I had a small sledge for heading the giant tack, I 

brought his a 10-pounder. 

 I had a great time! And want to thank all who 

brought goodies to eat and all who showed up. Espe-

cially those who came from far off. Hope you all had 

as good a time as I did, and didn’t run into any high 

water, dust storms, rattle snakes, renegade Indians or 

Lawmen on the way home. Hope you all had the best 

Christmas ever, and that on Christmas morning you 

found a big lump of coal in yer stocking. 

  Gerald Brostek, Saltfork Craftsmen 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

North East Regional page 
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January 28, 2012 
Host: Ron Lehenbauer 

Phone#  

Trade item; punch/chisel/tool for shop in Fairview  

 

February 25th, 2012 
Host: Mandell Greteman 

Phone #  

Trade item: eye punch 

 

March 24, 2012 
Host: Eddie Horton 

Phone #:  

Trade item; Campfire Tool 

Location; Fort Supply 

 

April 28,  2012 
Host: Tom Nelson  

Phone #   

Trade item:  

Lunch: Sack lunch or on own 

 

May 26, 2012 
Host: Fred Voss  

Phone #  

Chisholm trail museum in Kingfisher 

 

June 23, 2012 
Host: Gary Seigrist 

Phone #:  

Trade item; something made from horseshoe 

 

July 28, 2012 
Host:Don Garner 

Phone #:  

Trade item: Hardie tool 

Fairview shop 

August 25, 2012 
Host: Bob Kennemer 

Phone #:  

Trade item: cooking Unensil 

Sept. 22, 2012 
Host: Ron Lehenbauer 

Fairview Threshing Bee 

Trade item;  

 
October 20-21  2012 
State conference 

 
November 24th  2012 
Host: Roy Bell 

Lunch:  

Trade item: bell 

 

December 22, 2012 
 Merry Christmas      
 

North West  Regional Page 

We hope everyone had a great Christmas. 

 

The January meeting 

will be hosted by Ron 

Lehenbauer. He has 

chosen a punch/chisel/

tool to be made for the 

shop in Fairview. That 

is where the meeting 

will be held. Ron is 

working to get the shop 

better equipped for the meetings scheduled this year. 

Ron didn’t mention anything about providing the lunch 

so I would expect to bring something with you or travel 

the few miles back into town to one of the diners.  
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 January 7th 2012 

Host; Bill Phillips 

Phone: 

Lunch: provided, bring side/desert 

Trade item: steak turner 

 February 4,  2012 

Host: Eddie Horton ( Ft. Towson) 

Phone #: 580-873-2634 

Trade item: Heart 

 March 3, 2012 

Host: Eddie Horton (Ft. Towson) 

Phone #: 580-873-2634 

Trade item: Leaf or Flower 

 April 7, 2012 

Host:  

Phone #: 

Lunch: 

Trade item:  
 May 5, 2012 

Host: Bill Phillips  

Phone #  

Lunch: provided, bring side/desert 

Trade item: spoon  

 June 2, 2012 

Host: Ronnie Smith 

Phone: 

Lunch: provided, bring side/desert 

Trade item: critter  

 July 7, 2012 

Host: 

Phone #: 

Lunch: 

Trade item: 

 August 4, 2012 

Host:  

Phone #: 

Lunch:  

Trade item:  

 Sept. 1,  2012  

Host: Bill Phillips  

Phone:  

Lunch: provided, bring side/desert 

Trade item; knife  
 October 20-21, 2012 

SCABA Conference 

 November 3, 2012 
Host:  

Phone #: 

 
December 1, 2012 

Host:  

 

There was no meeting for the SE region 

in December. By the time this newsletter 

reaches everyone the January meeting 

will have already taken place. Hope 

someone will send in a report. 

 

The February meeting will be hosted by 

Eddie Horton at Ft. Towson. They have 

had some really good meeting at this lo-

cation. Hopefully the weather will co-

operate this year. The trade items is a 

heart. Look for updates in the Feb. 

newsletter.  

 

Look for map in back of newsletter.  

 

 

There are several open dates in the SE 

region. Please take a minute to look over 

the dates at the left and see if you can 

host a meeting on any of the open dates. 

If you don’t have a shop then think 

about someplace where there is shade, 

water and access to bathrooms. You 

don’t have to provide a meal, we are 

quite capable to bring a sack lunch. 

 

Let me know of you can host a meeting. 

 

Editor  DD 

 

Diana.copperrose@gmail.com 
 

 
 

 

  

South East  Regional pages 
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Saltfork founding member Jim Omey passed away on December 30, 2011. Those of us that knew him will 

miss his infectious smile and whit. Jim Omey lived on the same farm that his forefathers homesteaded when 

Oklahoma was opened for settlement. If you stepped across the Omey’s north fence you were in Kansas. The 

land wasn’t the best but the Omeys managed to make it support themselves. Jim once told us that it was not the 

number of cows to the acre but the number of acres to the cow. Being a 

farmer/rancher Jim knew how to work with metal and blacksmithing was 

just one of the many talents that Jim mastered. He could take a used up 

horseshoe rasp and turn it into the most beautiful set of spurs that you 

every stuck a boot into. One of the pairs he made was given to H O, long 

time auctioneer for the conference art auction.  

 Jim attended as many meeting as he could and even hosted the an-

nual picnic at his home north of Freedom until he had to start slowing 

down due to his health. If you needed to know how to make something, 

one of your resources had to be was Jim Omey. Many of the pictures I 

went through of past meeting show Jim visiting with young members an-

swering questions and many time going to a forge and showing them how 

he did something;   He will be greatly missed.  
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From A Good Hammer To A Great Hammer 

A long time ago I bought a 2 pound rounding hammer from Centaur Forge.  This 

was before the internet days and the Centaur catalog was printed in black and white 

on news paper.  I think this is a Nordic brand hammer, but I am not sure.  I have not 

used it much but it does the job it was designed to do. 

This hammer had a flaw that has kept me from using it regularly.  The faces of the 

hammer were finished from the factory by what I call a sanded finish.  The sanding 

marks were deep enough that you could see them in the hot metal and would not 

make a smooth project. 

I have a friend that is a knife maker.  He makes beautiful knives with highly pol-

ished blades.  Knowing he had many different grinders and sanders I asked him if he 

could remove the sanding marks from my 

rounding hammer, without spending too 

much time on it.  He said he would see 

what he could do, and in a couple of days 

he brought it back to me.   

There are not any words to say what an un-

believable job he did.  Wow, is about as 

good as I can do.  Both hammer faces were 

polished to a mirror finish.  I’m not kid-

ding; you could shave looking into either 

face.  There won’t be any more sanding 

marks left on my work from this hammer, 

assuming I get the nerve to ever hit anything with it.  It is a thing of beauty, even 

people that don’t understand what I had, and the work it took to make it the way it is 

now, are impressed.   

Jerry Boyd 

Snyder, Texas 
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Map page: 

 
Directions to Byron Doner’s home: Take the south I-35 exit 108A Highway 9 east. (first right after cross-

ing South Canadian River); go 7.9 miles . Turn left on 60th Ave SE. and go 2 miles. Then turn East (right) 

onto Alameda St. Go Approximately .6 miles to 6520 alameda. We are on the South side. White 2 story 

with a sail boat in front of shop. If coming from the North you have to get off I-35 on Highway 9 east/

Lindsay exit. If you get lost my cell is 405-650-7520 

 

Map and directions to Ft. Towson: 
Ft. Towson is located east of Hugo, Okla. Just off Highway 70. From the junction of highway 70/Jackson 

St. and US 271 go east approximately 14 miles to N4380 Rd. Turn left onto N4380 and go 1.7 miles  

Directions to Fairview meeting location:  

The blacksmith shop is located on the Major County Historical society grounds which is 1 1/2 miles east of 

Fairview on hwy 58. Watch for the signs and on the North side of the road. 


